

#### **SUMMONS**

NOTICE IS HEREBY GIVEN THAT A MEETING OF THE HART DISTRICT COUNCIL WILL BE HELD IN THE COUNCIL CHAMBER, CIVIC OFFICES, HARLINGTON WAY, FLEET ON THURSDAY 29 SEPTEMBER 2016 AT 7.00 PM

Joint Chief Executive

CIVIC OFFICES, HARLINGTON WAY FLEET, HAMPSHIRE GU51 4AE

#### **AGENDA**

# COPIES OF THIS AGENDA ARE AVAILABLE IN LARGE PRINT AND BRAILLE ON REQUEST

#### I MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING

To confirm the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 28 July 2016. Paper A

### 2 APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

#### 3 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

To declare disclosable pecuniary, and any other, interests.

# 4 COUNCIL PROCEDURE RULE 12 – QUESTIONS BY THE PUBLIC

To receive any questions from members of the public submitted pursuant to Council Procedure Rule 12.

Note: The text of any question under Council Procedure Rule 12 must be given to the **Chief Executive** not later than **Noon on Friday, 23 September 2016.** 

# 5 COUNCIL PROCEDURE RULE 14 – QUESTIONS BY MEMBERS

To receive any questions from Members submitted pursuant to Council Procedure Rule 14.

Note: The text of any question under Council Procedure Rule 14.3 must be given to the **Chief Executive** not later than **5.00 pm on Monday, 26 September 2016.** 

The text of any question under Council Procedure Rule 14.4 must be submitted to the Chief Executive before 10.00 am on Thursday, 29 September 2016.

# **6 CHAIRMAN'S ANNOUNCEMENTS**

### 7 CABINET MEMBERS' ANNOUNCEMENTS

# 8 CHIEF EXECUTIVE'S REPORT

# 9 MINUTES OF COMMITTEES

The Minutes of the following Committees, which met on the dates shown, are submitted.

In accordance with Council Procedure Rule 14.1, Members are allowed to put questions at Council without Notice in respect of any matters in the Minutes to the Leader of the Council or any Chairman of the relevant meeting at the time those Minutes are received by Council.

Meeting	Date	Page Numbers	For Decision
Joint Crime and Disorder Scrutiny	29 June 2016	1-3	
Overview & Scrutiny	19 July 2016	5-7	
Cabinet	4 August 2016	10-13	
Cabinet	I September 2016	14-17	Minute 48 - Local Authority Mental Health Challenge Minute 52 - Request To Serve Article 4 Direction
Planning	10 August 2016	21-28	<b>Departure</b> – Stapeley Down Farm, Long Lane, Odiham
Planning	14 September 2016	29-32	<b>Departure</b> – Stapeley Down Farm, Long Lane, Odiham

Date of Despatch: 20 September 2016

#### COUNCIL

**Date and Time:** Thursday, 28 July 2016 at 7.00 pm

Place: Council Chamber, Civic Offices, Fleet

**Present:** 

#### **COUNCILLORS -**

Southern - (Chairman)

Crookes Ambler Neighbour Axam Forster Oliver **Parker** Billings Gorys Blewett Harward Renshaw Burchfield Kennett Wheale Clarke Kinnell (7.10 pm) Woods Cockarill Leeson Wright

Crampton Makepeace-Browne

Crisp Morris

#### **Officers Present:**

Patricia Hughes Joint Chief Executive Daryl Phillips Joint Chief Executive

Andrew Vallance Head of Corporate Services

Gill Chapman Committee Services

#### 21 MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING

The Minutes of the Meeting held on 30 June 2016 were confirmed and signed as a correct record.

Councillor Oliver asked what actions had been taken in respect of the Chairman's statement, supported by Members, at item 17 of the minutes. The Chairman responded that no hate crimes had been reported in this district to date, and added that any ideas for positive action from Members would be passed to Cabinet to act on. The Portfolio Holder for Community Wellbeing added that Members could lead by example by attending the diversity and equality training to be held prior to the September Council meeting.

# 22 APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence had been received from Councillors Bailey, Butler, Collett, Dickens, Gray, Radley JE and Radley JR.

#### 23 **DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST**

No declarations were made.

#### PRESENTATION BY PARITY FOR DISABILITY 24

Helene Abbiss, Community Support Director for Parity, presented to Council on how the organisation supports 45 adults with multiple disabilities in their daily activities from the Parity bases at Farnborough, Camberley and Mytchett. Students have tailored learning projects and activities that suit their own interests and goals, and support helps pay for the costs of running the day services, keeping the minibuses on the road and communication and physiotherapist needs.

Members asked questions covering funding and fund raising, specialist equipment, referrals and out of area students. The Chairman thanked Helene for attending and explaining the organisation's work, adding that he looked forward to Member's support for Parity, as one of his designated charities, throughout the year.

NB Councillor Kinnell entered the meeting during this item.

#### 25 **COUNCIL PROCEDURE RULE 12 – QUESTIONS BY THE PUBLIC**

No questions received.

#### 26 **COUNCIL PROCEDURE RULE 14 – QUESTIONS BY MEMBERS**

No questions received.

#### 27 CHAIRMANS ANNOUNCEMENTS

The Chairman had attended the following events on behalf of the Council:

I July	Duke Edinburgh Award Gold Award Holders' Reception at The Great Hall, Winchester
13 July	Edenbrook Leisure Centre topping out ceremony
27 July	Lord Mayor Portsmouth Dinner in the Lord Mayor's Suite, Guildhall,

Lord Mayor Portsmouth Dinner in the Lord Mayor's Suite, Guildhall,

Portsmouth

The Vice Chairman attended the following events on behalf of the Council:

12 July Fleet Lions Concert at the Church on the Heath

#### **CABINET MEMBERS ANNOUNCEMENTS** 28

The Leader of the Council, **Councillor Parker**, announced:

Yesterday Hampshire County Council launched a consultation, based on a desktop report commissioned from Deloitte covering the financial effects of unitary status, covering both unitarisation and devolution, as well as a metro mayor. Sadly the Deloitte report only covered unitary councils, and paid little attention to other issues such as service quality and democratic accountability. The failure of Hampshire

County Council to pause the consultation to take advantage of a report commissioned by the other Hampshire councils from Price Waterhouse Coopers to consider the issues not addressed in the Deloitte report will compromise the outputs from the consultation. This has caused some problems in the relationship with the districts, and I with colleagues from the Heart of Hampshire group of district councils will be meeting tomorrow with the Leader and Deputy Leader of HCC to seek to normalise the relationship, whilst recognising the issues around the deficient consultation.

In the first week of July, in company with the Joint Chief Executives and Councillor Neighbour as opposition leader, I represented this council at the Local Government Association Conference. This is an opportunity to learn from other authorities and network with colleagues across the country and political divides. It is Hart's involvement at both political and senior officer level that enables Hart to punch above its weight and to achieve influence elsewhere up to Secretary of State level, beyond what might be expected from a rural district in the middle of a rural county.

Earlier in the week I met with the Chairman of Berkeley Homes and others to update on what we must now call Hartland Village. We were updated on the progress of the consultation programme, and we discussed the SANGs issue, where I have been able to deploy my ministerial contacts to release an area of MoD land sufficient for the development.

The Cabinet Member for Corporate Services, **Councillor Burchfield**, had no announcements.

The Cabinet Member for Community Wellbeing, Councillor Crampton, reported:

I am pleased to announced that Fleet Pond Nature Reserve has been awarded a Green Flag for the second year running, Hartley Wintney Commons have retained their Green Flag for the fourth year, alongside their Green Heritage award for the third year, and Elvetham Heath Nature Reserve has achieved their Green Flag award for the fifth year running.

All these flags are due to the efforts of both staff and volunteers who put a great deal of time and hard work to make our green spaces the very best in the UK, and we would like to give them our thanks for all their efforts and achievements.

I have been appointed to represent the District Councils of Hart, Rushmoor and Basingstoke on the Hampshire Health and Wellbeing board. The board provides the key focus for promoting the health and wellbeing of those who live, work and visit Hampshire. It brings together leaders from the County Council, NHS and District and Borough Councils to develop a shared understanding of local needs, priorities and service developments. We will, as a result of this, also be chairing the District's Health and Wellbeing forum.

The Cabinet Member for Economic Development, Councillor Crookes, reported

Members will know that Hart District Council is one of the sponsors of the annual Inspire Business awards.

There are 12 categories of awards and applications are now open for this year's awards. Please take a look at the website at:

http://www.inspirebusinessawards.co.uk/ and encourage local businesses to enter.

Councillor Crookes took the opportunity to draw Members' attention to the imminent departure of both Carl Westby, Head of Leisure and Environmental Promotion, and Tony Higgins, Head of Finance. Members paid tribute to their work and expertise, thanked them for their contribution and wished them well for the future.

The Cabinet Member for Environment, **Councillor Forster**, announced:

Waste service - Progress on the detailed specification for the new contract tender for 10 years, and potentially up to 20, is going well, with the Overview and Scrutiny Committee looking at what service we want as next step.

Hampshire Waste and Recycling Service – there are concerns over the potential increase in fly tipping. We are monitoring the situation closely, and looking for ideas on pro-active enforcement and zero tolerance. Please contact me if you have any ideas. The litter crews have digital GPS cameras, and fly tips will be photographed for evidence, and GIS plotting data used to improve and inform enforcement.

CCTV – Yateley Town Council and Crookham Parish Council are looking at a new CCTV system.

Parking – We intend that the Parking Team carries on as is, with more on street enforcement.

Agency reviews are ongoing on traffic management, development control and grass cutting, with the intention of a report to Cabinet to decide on the best course of action, cost and service benefit.

Street cleaning – there will be new recycling bins in Hartley Wintney very shortly. Feedback would be appreciated.

The Cabinet Member for Housing, **Councillor Gorys**, read out a letter received by the Housing Team from a resident thanking them for their help, advice and support in difficult times. He praised the Housing Team for their exceptional service. Councillor Gorys reported:

The Housing Service will attempt to pursue two Gold Standard Local Challenges simultaneously over the next couple of months – these challenges relate to the way we assist and support single homelessness people (No Second Night Out) and the approach we take to working with the Private Rented Sector. I wish the team good luck in their efforts and we will wait to see, once the challenges are submitted to the National Practitioner Support Service, how they get on. If successful it will mean that Hart's Housing Service is just one Local Challenge away from receiving the national Gold Standard for Housing Options Services.

The Cabinet Member for Regulatory Services, Councillor Kennett, reported:

On July 8<sup>th</sup> I attended a meeting of the Hampshire Police and Crime Panel which was attended by the new Commissioner. He spoke at length but did not reveal in what ways his priorities would change from the current police and crime plan which was initiated by his predecessor and runs until 2017.

We hope that we will form a good and constructive relationship with the new Commissioner as we had with previous one.

The Cabinet Member for Town and Village Regeneration, **Councillor Morris,** reported:

Members will have already read on the Hart website that a car parking paper is scheduled for August Cabinet to upgrade all of Hart's car park ticket machines to facilitate Post Payment parking. The paper also brings together previous car park papers which includes the refurbishment of Church Road car park and the formal removal of the previously proposed barrier system.

Today I chaired a workshop between Hart and Indigo, the car parking outsourced company, to iron out and clarify areas of responsibility with respect to enforcement officer staffing, and how Indigo would maintain the level of service when reducing the enforcement team size and future car park maintenance, including Health and Safety. Conversations were also had regarding sharing improvement of car park efficiencies and how regular meetings before Indigo took responsibility of car parking management to ensure a seamless as possible transition could be achieved. This was an excellent workshop and I must thank the Joint Chief Executive, Patricia Hughes, for her forensic understanding of the outsourced contract which ensured Indigo and Vinci were aware of their responsibilities.

An upgraded ticket machine had previously been demonstrated to the public and it is planned that on 10 August 2016 a further demonstration for members will be available in the council office entrance foyer between 2pm and 4 pm. To further add to demonstrations at a public level, Indigo have informally agree to man ticket machines with their own staff after installation to ensure that they are fully understood.

At the last full council I mentioned that a parking survey had been carried out and I was endeavouring to place the results on the Hart website. Officers are still analysing the data and as soon as they have come to some accurate conclusions results will be posted on said website.

Whilst this transitional period pans out the Head of Technical Services, John Elson, Councillor Forster and myself congratulate the interim parking manager, Pat Dunbar, and the rest of the enforcement team for stepping up to the mark whilst there is no permanent parking manager in place. Well done the parking team.

Recently I chaired an interesting and informative Military Covenant meeting at Hart where Councillor Kennett, myself and military attendance, were pleased to welcome Caroline Winchurch from Hart Voluntary Action, Jilly Trippner Partnerships Manager for NE Hants CCG and Liz Glenn Hart Health and Policy officer. The inclusion of

these knowledgeable people bolstered the experience of the meeting which included Liz bringing forward valuable information regarding funding through the covenants project 3 initiatives. A copy of the covenant document was handed to those who attended so to remind us all of values the committee should be striving for and to stimulate new initiatives.

With respect to regeneration, Blackwater and other initiatives are on going and I've been assisting neighbourhood plan teams in formulating policies that would facilitate regeneration in the future. Other future initiatives may include Hart's car parks, and with the permission of Councillor Gorys, Portfolio Holder for Housing, I'm looking at a project that may include some affordable housing.

Finally I will miss Mr Higgins sense of humour, my meetings with him in Hart's coffee rooms and the patient way he taught me numbers . I wish him well for the future.

# 29 JOINT CHIEF EXECUTIVES' REPORT

Patricia Hughes formally welcomed Andrew Vallance as Head of Corporate Services. As Members were aware, the new structure would be going live as of I<sup>st</sup> August. A leaflet for staff and Councillors was being put together and would be out in next few weeks.

Regarding the workshop previous mentioned by Councillor Morris, conversations were ongoing with Capita and Vinci on early commencement of some of the services. Both have been consulted and asked how they would prefer to start services. There are a series of options, and Members would be kept informed.

# 30 MINUTES OF COMMITTEES

Meeting	Date
Overview and Scrutiny	21 June 2016
No questions asked	
Audit	28 June 2016
No questions asked.	
Licensing	5 July 2016
No questions asked.	
Cabinet	7 July 2016
No questions asked.	

Planning 13 July 2016

**I6/005 I4/FUL** – The Barn, Watery Lane, Church Crookham, Fleet, GU52 0RN. Departure from the Local Plan

The development site lies in the open countryside outside the defined settlement boundaries in an area where development would not normally be permitted. The Planning Committee was not minded to refuse the application on the grounds of Policy RUR2 and would have been minded to agree that the principle of development on this site, contrary to Policy RUR2, would have been acceptable. This would have been contrary to Policy and the delegated powers to the Planning Committee by the Council do not allow the Committee to take a decision contrary to such a Policy without referring the matter to Full Council.

Full Council was therefore asked to refuse planning permission for only the two reasons as stated by the Planning Committee.

Since no request to debate had been received this Departure to the Local Plan was deemed to be REFUSED as per the Minutes.

#### 31 REVIEW OF MEMBERS ALLOWANCES

The Joint Chief Executive gave some history and background to the review. Members considered the report of the Independent Panel into the review of Members' Scheme of Allowances and its recommendations.

Councillor Southern proposed the recommendation, seconded by Councillor Crisp.

Councillor Parker moved an amendment to keep the IT allowance – to delete No 4 of the recommendations. This was seconded by Councillor Neighbour. After discussion Members agreed the amendment to the recommendations.

Discussion covered the long period of restraint, public sector remuneration, officers pay freeze, no uplift since 2008, a phased approach to implementation, encouraging people to become Councillors, giving a value to the work Councillors do, and the independent guidance. Members also considered when the new allowances would come into effect, and agreed that this would be at the beginning of the 2017/18 financial year.

After a vote the recommendations, with the agreement to reinstate the IT allowance, were CARRIED.

### **DECISION**

- That the appropriate levels of Basic Allowance and Special Responsibility Allowances as set out on page 8 of the report be agreed with the amendment to keep the IT allowance, to come into effect at the beginning of the 2017/18 financial year.
- The Dependents' Carers' Allowance should be re-prioritised as basic and specialist care and be subject to the same conditions as are currently in place.

- The SRA's for Vice Chairmen roles should be removed with the exception of the Vice Chairman of Planning.
- The appropriate amounts for travel should be reimbursed at the Inland Revenue (HMRC) allowed rates and any subsistence rates should be in accordance with those of Officers.
- Index linking for the Basic Allowance and for Special Responsibility
  Allowances should be at the same rate as that applied to staff salaries for the year 2016//2017 for a maximum of four years.

#### 32 MOTION TO COUNCIL

A Motion to Council had been moved by Councillor Southern and seconded by Councillor Oliver: Councillor Southern put an amendment to the original motion. The amended motion was accepted and seconded by Councillor Crisp.

"This Council agrees that, at the discretion of the Chairman, a period of reflection will take place at the beginning of Annual and Ordinary meetings of the Council."

Councillor Leeson suggested another addition to the motion which was accepted:

"This Council agrees that, at the discretion of the Chairman, a period of reflection, carried out by a Member of this Council, will take place at the beginning of Annual and Ordinary meetings of the Council."

Members discussed the motion in detail. Points raised included concern about the length of the period of reflection, that periods of reflection preceded no other meetings of the Council, refocussing the mind before a meeting, distinction between church and state, and the discretion of the Chairman.

Members suggested the inclusion of the word 'short' before 'period of reflection' which was accepted.

The amended Motion was voted on.

"This Council agrees that, at the discretion of the Chairman, a short period of reflection, carried out by a Member of this Council, will take place at the beginning of Annual and Ordinary meetings of the Council."

After a tied vote the Chairman used his casting vote and the Motion was CARRIED.

The following Councillors asked that their vote against be recorded: Axam, Billings, Forster, Gorys, Neighbour, Makepeace-Browne, Morris, and Wheale

The meeting closed at 8.35 pm

#### COUNCIL

**Date and Time:** Thursday, 29 September 2016 at 7.00 pm

Place: Council Chamber, Civic Offices, Fleet

Present:

#### **COUNCILLORS -**

Southern - (Chairman)

Ambler Crookes Neighbour Axam **Dickens** Oliver Billings Forster **Parker** Blewett Gray Radley JE Burchfield Gorys Renshaw **Butler** Harward Wheale Woods Clarke Kennett Cockarill Leeson Wright

Collett Makepeace-Browne

Crampton Morris

Officers Present:

Patricia Hughes Joint Chief Executive
Daryl Phillips Joint Chief Executive
Alison Cottrell Committee Services

# 33 MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING

Minute 28, Cabinet Member for the Environment, Councillor Forster's announcements should read – "CCTV - Yateley Town Council and Church Crookham Parish Council are looking at a new CCTV system".

With this amendment, the minutes of the meeting of the 28 July 2016 were confirmed and signed as a correct record.

# 34 APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Bailey, Crisp, Kinnell and Radley JR.

# 35 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

No declarations were made.

# 36 COUNCIL PROCEDURE RULE 12 – QUESTIONS BY THE PUBLIC

Questions had been received from Mr Chris Cornwell and Mr David Turver, details of which are set out in Appendix A attached to these Minutes.

# 37 COUNCIL PROCEDURE RULE 14 – QUESTIONS BY MEMBERS

Questions put by Councillors are detailed in Appendix B attached to these Minutes.

#### 38 CHAIRMAN'S ANNOUNCEMENTS

The Chairman had attended the following events on behalf of the Council.

12 August Re-opening of Cricket Hill Pond, Cricket Hill Lane, Yateley

23 September Mayor of Surrey Heath Civic Dinner at the Royal Military Academy,

Sandhurst

26 September Hart Voluntary Sector Forum in the Council Chamber

The Chairman encouraged Councillors to pick up a copy of the Councillors and Staff booklet and explained that it contains a lot of useful information.

Members had a discussion on appropriate attire for Council meetings.

#### 39 CABINET MEMBERS ANNOUNCEMENTS

The Leader of the Council, **Councillor Parker**, announced:

Devolution: The Hampshire County Council consultation on local government reorganisation overlapping with the additional matter of devolution closed last week. In all they received about 3000 responses from a population of 1.3m – less than .25%. They have yet to publish results. At about the same time, the Portsmouth and Southampton City Councils, together with the Isle of Wight closed their statutory consultation on their proposed devolution deal, achieving a proportionately larger response of about 2500, representing about 1% of their population. Again, they have yet to publish their result.

Today I chaired a Heart of Hampshire Leaders meeting which was updated on the progress of the work of Price Waterhouse Coopers to produce an analysis of the available options to inform the discussion going forward. This is scheduled to be submitted at the end of October and will help us determine how to proceed.

Local Plan: We held a useful Local Plan Steering Group workshop on generic policies on Tuesday, which our planning policy officers found helpful. Further detailed comments have been received from members since on which officers are working. Papers will be issued on 11th October for a series of meetings in the week commencing 17th October, following which we hope to start the Regulation 18 consultation on a draft plan, finishing in mid-December.

Meanwhile members will be aware that we have been working with colleagues in Rushmoor and Surrey Heath to agree the Strategic Housing Market Analysis. We have been particularly engaging with Rushmoor to seek to reduce any unmet need in that borough which we might need to fulfil. I have today received a copy of a letter from them acknowledging that their current figures indicate that they will be passing no unmet need to Hart. Planning policy officers are reviewing this data but at first blush it appears robust.

The Cabinet Member for Corporate Services, Councillor Burchfield, reported:

First, as members know, as part of the 5 Council procurement arrangement, Lot 2 – Parking and Facilities Management was part of that outsourcing process which Vinci had won. Although our current provider does not expire until October 2017, there was some initial thought that we might start it earlier than that. However, after analysing the pros and cons of doing so, the Joint Chief Executive and I have decided that it is best to wait to move to the contract with Vinci until out current contract expires in October 2017. We wanted to make this announcement today to alleviate the uncertainty our current staff may have as well as allow the portfolio holders and officers to make plans to fill any manpower gaps we may have so that we can continue to provide the level of service that our residents expect.

Second, the PCC has requested a 5 year extension of its lease which was due to end in April 2020, but now will end in April 2025. As part of this process, we have agreed a break clause of one year after 2020 as well as an annual rent review starting in 2020. We are pleased that we have the high degree of income certainty for another 5 years.

Third, since October 2014, Hart District Council has taken 20 residents to court following the non-payment of Council Tax totally over £175,000. Of the 20 cases, 13 received a suspended sentence and 15 received additional court costs totally over £4,000. To be clear, these are residents who refuse to pay council tax, not those who cannot afford to pay it. Some of the biggest debt identified has been from properties with a band D, E or G where residents have refused to pay for Council Tax for a period of many years. The Council has been working with the court to arrange repayment schedules with all residents. To date, the Council has received nearly £25,000 back in repayments.

Fourth, we have applied for the LGC awards for Partnership of the Year and Innovative Service model of the year based on the unique/pioneering 5 Councils partnership. We are confident that our submission should be acknowledged as one of the best in their relevant categories. I have also asked the Joint Chief Executive to prepare presenting our new partnership at next year's LGA Conference in July as either a keynote event or a break out session.

Fifth, I would like to congratulate Susanna Hope as she has been one of the very few selected to take part in the District Councils Networks Staff Development Programme.

Lastly, although an exciting summer of sport is over, I would like to express my congratulation to both the Olympic and Paralympic teams for their outstanding performances. We even had one of the Olympians, Alex Danson, officially open the refurbished Frogmore Leisure Centre as part of a family fun day this month. However, I would like to express special congratulations to local Hart hero, Justin Rose, for his gold medal winning performance in the men's golf event, the first one in

over 100 years. The dedication these athletes show and the results they have achieved should be an inspiration to all of our youth in Hart.

The Cabinet Member for Community Wellbeing, **Councillor Crampton**, announced:

Obesity, smoking and inactivity costs the NHS £11 billion a year and contributes to significant morbidity and mortality. Hart is committed to prevention of illness caused by all three factors and has invested £1.5 million into refurbishment of the Frogmore Leisure Centre with Everyone Active contributing £330,000.

On 19 September, the refurbished Frogmore Leisure Centre was opened. The day began with out star guest, Alex Danson who is a member of the gold medal winning Hockey Team in the Rio Olympics, being shown around the purpose built cycling studio, the spa area, the extended by with new equipment, the hot yoga studio, the new changing area and the crèche area.

After the ribbon cutting, Alex who comes from Odiham, had a question and answer session with visitors in a packed sports hall. She told us that after practicing taking penalties over and over again, she was confident we would win the match and take the gold medal. She praised the high quality facilities now at Frogmore and told us of the importance in her life of Harts leisure centres.

The day continued with taster classes, a bouncy castle, gym demonstrations and a prize draw.

Than you to all the staff especially to one who came dressed as a bee and another dressed as a banana. It was a thoroughly enjoyable and successful day.

The Cabinet Member for Economic Development, **Councillor Crookes**, reported:

Entries for the annual Inspire Business Awards closed at the end of August. Together with representatives of the other Event and Category Sponsors, I attended the shortlisting judging on September 8th. We reviewed a great number of varied and excellent entries and shortlisted 3 entries in each category. Ten Hart based companies are shortlisted. In the next two weeks I shall be participating in the final judging to select the winner in each category. Winners will be announced at the annual recognition dinner in November.

The Cabinet Member for Environment, **Councillor Forster**, announced:

CCTV has been successfully supporting the police over the last couple of months and that as a result, crime levels have reduced. The CCTV had even assisted in locating a missing Hook teenager.

Fly Tipping – prosecutions are now being pursued and we have the evidence to support these prosecutions which will hopefully prove to be successful.

There is nothing to report in relation to on street parking, but I would like to pick up on South West Trains, having attended a stakeholder meeting recently. The franchise is being renewed imminently and South West Trains are pursuing a number

of improvements. To this end, platforms I to 4 at Waterloo Station will be closed from the 5 to the 28 August 2017 and this will cause severe disruption across the whole network. This information will need to be well publicised.

# The Cabinet Member for Housing, Councillor Gorys, reported:

I am really pleased to announce that the Housing Service has recently been successful in achieving 7 out of the 10 Local Challenges that were set by government in the "Making Every Contact Count: A Joint Approach to Preventing Homelessness Report" in August 2012. The challenges were set out by government for local housing authorities, who were encouraged to embrace the continuous improvement of front line housing options services. Members will remember that Hart was an early adopter of this very positive, government funded, initiative. We were the very first local authority in England to undertake a Diagnostic Peer Review process in accordance with the scheme, which opened up the opportunity to apply for "Gold Standard". For a small district, like Hart, to be able to lay claim to being just one of 5 local authorities, out of 326 nationally, to achieve 7 of the 10 Local Challenges, is quite an achievement for us - and all undertaken while delivering the day job! I would like to acknowledge the hard work of the whole housing team and with a special mention for Kelly Watts and the Housing Options Officers, who have all been involved in getting us to where we are, either through directly delivering housing services to our residents, or through policy work ensuring our processes and approaches have been meeting the highest possible standards. Vicky Atkinson and Claire Leivers have also been involved in supporting this work - so it's been a real team effort! In fact, teamwork has even extended beyond the Housing Service to involve wider services in demonstrating a partnership approach that has been vital to our success. We have already submitted our completed application for the 8th Local Challenge and anticipate - all being well (!) - achieving the national Gold Standard either within this financial year or early on in 2017/18.

Phil Turner has been invited back to present to a national conference on allocations and homelessness, following a presentation he delivered last year in which he discussed housing allocations and affordability in the context of a non-stock holding district council. This is another great example of the Housing Service contributing to our reputation in a very positive way, with our local approach to Housing contributing to national good practice on a stage which will be shared by eminent commentators from across the housing world.

Housing company draft business plan has been prepared and will go to the Overview and Scrutiny committee for comments and I hope all members of this Council will support this initiative which will have a great and beneficial effect on our residents in Hart.

The Cabinet Member for Regulatory Services, **Councillor Kennett**, reported:

On 23 September there was an Awards Ceremony organised in Aldershot by Safer Northants and Hampshire Police to honour both civilians and members of the Police Force in Hart, Basingstoke and Rushmoor who had shown great bravery or given outstanding service in the cause of Community Safety.

On 24 September I attended an Awards ceremony in Winchester, hosted by the Lord-Lieutenant of Hampshire, honouring outstanding members of the South East Reserve Forces and Cadets Association (SERFCA).

Lastly I am pleased to inform members that, for the fifth consecutive year, our Council has been awarded the RSPCA 's highest award for its stray dog programme. This will be presented to the Dog Warden team, Ayeesha and Carrie on 30 November at a ceremony in London. It was to have been a platinum award but very late in the day the RSPCA discontinued these so that they could relaunch them next year. Since this is the fifth consecutive year the Hart has received a gold medal we are fairly confident that when platinum is relaunched we will get one.

The Cabinet Member for Town and Village Regeneration, **Councillor Morris,** reported:

### Regeneration

HART Regeneration Board comprising Officers and Councillors is being set up to plan and budget for Town and Village regeneration projects. The Brownfield sites feasibility study being carried out by Eastleigh District Council will be a very useful tool for this board, when the study is completed and fully understood.

# Meetings Attended

The RAF Odiham Annual Reception was attended by myself, Cllr Parker and Joint Chief Executive Daryl Phillips. Further engagement between RAF Odiham is planned including a proposed visit by Councillors to a Helicopter Squadron.

I recently chaired a Military Covenant meeting held at Hart Civic Offices and as well as normal Covenant business, I was able to remind all attendees of the aims of the Covenant.

A Meeting with the Chairman of Blackwater Business Forum gave the opportunity to continue the dialogue between Hart and the Blackwater retailers and although the forum is in its infancy it promises to be an effect voice.

I was pleased to be asked to attend a meeting with Fleets Business Forum where discussions included the Business Improvement District process and the proposed changes to the parking service.

#### Car Parks

In August an upgraded car park ticket machine demonstration took place in the civic office foyer. Those who attended were able to see the new Post Payment (pay when you leave) facility first hand. Many meetings and conversations with the ticket machine manufacturers have taken place to ensure the machines are user friendly. Once all the machine formatting has been resolved the intention is to roll out upgraded machines across the district from mid-January 2017. Victoria Road and Ghurkha Square car parks will be the first to have machines installed and for the first week the machine manufacturers will be in attendance to help the public. New information signage both directional and tariff boards will also be fitted around the car parks.

In other Districts the public have been fooled by criminals taping over telephone numbers on the tariff boards and replacing these numbers which has resulted in funds illegally taken from credit card accounts. Once the new upgraded ticket machines are fitted the pay by telephone number will only be displayed within the screen of the digital display and cannot be tampered with.

A car parking survey was recently carried out and the public responses have been collated and presented in picture format on Harts website.

Generally the public responses show that the car parking service is considered a good service and charges are fair. A member of the enforcement team was recently given a bunch of flowers from a member of the public for her diligent response to a problem in one of Harts car parks clearly showing how community spirited our enforcement officers are.

Finally, Aeromobility are a charity based at Blackbushe airport who facilitate for both disabled civilian and military personal the gift of level flight. Some are only able to be passengers but others are learning to fly by means of modified aircraft controls. This is a worthy charity which I hope the Military Covenant Committee can help in the future. I intend to invite the charity to talk at a near future Full Council meeting to enlighten Councillors of their worthwhile work.

# 40 JOINT CHIEF EXECUTIVES' REPORT

The Joint Chief Executives' report is attached as Appendix C to these Minutes.

#### 41 MINUTES OF COMMITTEES

Meeting Date

Joint Crime and Disorder Scrutiny Committee 29 June 2016

Councillor Collett asked - only 5 out of the 9 members of the Committee had attended and that the date of the meeting appeared to have been chosen for the convenience of a member who was not in Hart and then agreed without consultation with other members. Is there not a better way of choosing meeting dates?

Councillor Kennett responded – I apologise and will ensure that future dates are canvassed in advance.

Councillor Collett asked - our practice, which is a good practice, is that our Minutes list which officers are present at the meeting – the minutes of this Committee are opaque referring to people who may or may not have attended. Can this be changed?

It was agreed through the Chairman that this would be taken on board.

Councillor Collett indicated that a large part of the meeting concerns levels of crime, drug and alcohol abuse, and that more robust information would give a better indication of crime within the area and that in the future the CSP may wish to consider how and what statistical data would be recorded in the future. There

are a lot of key issues raised, but there is nothing in the minutes to suggest that there will be another meeting in less than a year's time.

Councillor Kennett indicated that he would prefer to give a written answer to this.

# **Overview and Scrutiny Committee**

19 July 2016

Councillor Crookes – indicated that he had attended the meeting because of financially based items on agenda.

Cabinet 4 August 2016

Minute number 36 –Council Tax support Scheme.

Councillor Collett asked – bearing in mind the promise you made during the Budget discussions in February this year that you would not go down this path, why have you broken that promise?

Councillor Parker responded – what I do whilst doing the 2016/17 budget relates to that budget. I will make decision in relation to 2017/18 in due course but don't actually recall giving a firm commitment. The new financial year brings new challenges and all options need to be reviewed. It is a decision to consult only.

Councillor Collett asked – bearing in mind that the households that rely on Council Tax Benefit are a small minority of all households in Hart, and that those households which qualify for Council Tax Benefit to cover between 80 and 100% of their council tax bills are an even smaller minority, how fair do you believe this consultation will be and what are you hoping to get from it?

Councillor Parker responded – the short answer is that no one knows what response we will get until the response is in. In terms of that, it is a qualitative consultation. We will get the responses and take a view part of which will be to look at who responded and what their situation is. There may be less interest from an address in the blue triangle but a similar response from a less favoured part of the district.

Councillor Collett – bearing in mind that the only people who will be affected by the proposal being consulted on here would be those who financial circumstances are most dire, why are you targeting them?

Councillor Parker responded – there are always other options to reduce the service in all sorts of areas, but this is a consultation exercise and one of a number of things we will be taking into account. We will review the responses and take a view as to how we then proceed.

Cabinet | September 2016

No questions asked.

# Minute 48 - Local Authority Mental Health Challenge

The Recommendation was proposed by Councillor Parker and seconded by Councillor Crampton.

#### **RESOLVED**

That Cabinet approval for the Council to join the Local Authority Mental Health Challenge be endorsed.

# Minute 52 - Request to Serve Article 4 Direction

The Recommendation was proposed by Councillor Parker and seconded by Councillor Burchfield

#### Members discussed:

- The implications to the Council as a whole.
- Whether there could be any misuse.
- That the amendment would ensure that we keep within the law.

#### **RESOLVED**

- The Hart District Council Constitution Delegation to Individual Cabinet Members be adjusted to read "To make Directions under Article 4 of the Town and County Planning General Development Order (or any Order revoking or re-enacting the Order).
- The Monitoring Officer, in consultation with the Group Leaders, be authorised to make adjustments to the Constitution which are necessitated by decisions taken by the Council; which remove inconsistency or ambiguity; which are minor; or to effect changes in the law.

# **Planning Committee**

10 August 2016

No questions asked.

# 16/01064/FUL - Stapeley Down Farm, Long Lane, Odiham

The application was brought to Committee as a **Departure** from the Local Plan as it would constitute the provision of new residential development in the open countryside outside of any defined settlement. As such, approval of the development would be contrary to the requirements of 'saved' policy RUR2 of the Local Plan. The proposal does however relate to the redevelopment of previously developed land (a Brownfield site) and is considered to constitute a sustainable form of development and taking account of other material planning considerations it is considered that the application could be approved.

The Planning Committee considered that although a **DEPARTURE** to the Local Plan and approved policy, there was no overall harm to the open countryside and that the proposal complies with the requirements of the National Planning Policy Statement.

Since no request to debate had been received this Departure to the Local Plan was deemed to be **ACCEPTED**.

# **Planning Committee**

14 September 2016

No questions asked.

# 16/01662/FUL - Stapeley Down Farm, Long Lane, Odiham

The application was brought to Committee as a **Departure** from the Local Plan as it would constitute the provision of new residential development in the open countryside outside of any defined settlement. As such, approval of the development would be contrary to the requirements of 'saved' policy RUR2 of the Local Plan. The proposal does however relate to the redevelopment of previously developed land (a Brownfield site) and is considered to constitute a sustainable form of development and taking account of other material planning considerations it is considered that the application could be approved.

The Planning Committee considered that although a **DEPARTURE** to the Local Plan and approved policy, there was no overall harm to the open countryside and that the proposal complies with the requirements of the National Planning Policy Statement.

Since no request to debate had been received this Departure to the Local Plan was deemed to be **ACCEPTED**.

The meeting closed at 8.10 pm.

#### **COUNCIL PROCEDURE RULE 12**

#### **QUESTIONS BY THE PUBLIC**

### **Question from Mr Chris Cornwell**

#### **Question I**

Does the leader of the Council think that it reflects well on his administration, when the Minutes of the Hart Transport meeting held on Friday I5 April, that I obtained the venue for; proposed the agenda for; and talked to all invitees to ensure that what was going to be discussed was relevant to them; were only released when I threatened to ask for them at a Full Council meeting and that, since then, there has been no update from Hart District Council concerning the Action Points arising from that meeting?

#### Response

The Hart Transport Meeting held in April this year was an exploratory meeting, and the first of what I hope to be a series of 6 or even 12 monthly or annual meetings which Hart will look to co-ordinate with the many and varied interest groups and operators.

I can confirm that there was a delay in circulating the notes from this meeting which is truly regrettable: Mr Cornwell knows the reason for this as it was stated when the minutes were sent out. I can confirm that notes from any future meetings will be circulated in a much more timely manner. With regards to the agreed actions an update on progress with these will be sought from those organisations to which they were assigned at the next meeting.

I am pleased that Hart is able to help with the co-ordination of community transport and hope to see improvements in this sector as a result; it is however, worth remembering that Hampshire County Council are the authority with responsibility for Transport, and I am pleased that they have listened and just recently confirmed their continued funding of both buses in Hart & local Community Transport services. Hart DC will continue to work with all parties to improve services and routes, and to encourage increased usage.

#### Mr Cornwell asked a supplementary question:

John Foggo retiring did impact on the preparation of the Minutes of the Meeting, although one could argue that, as there was 6 weeks between the meeting and him retiring at the end of May, he should have been reminded that they were required before he left. However we are now 5 months on and there has been no feedback on the Action Points from the meeting.

Because the meeting on 15 April was Fleet-centric, finished early and did not cover adequately all the items on the agenda, particularly the Community Transport and Care Group issues which affect the rural parishes dis proportionally, and since then there has been no update on the Action Points despite reminders being sent, many of those who spend the most time dealing with transport matters, have no confidence in the Cabinet Member for Environment and Technical Services' ability to perform a Community Leadership role on transport, so would the leader of the Council consider transferring

responsibility to the Cabinet Member for Community Wellbeing, who I think I am right in saying has the overwhelming, if not total, support of the community for the way in which she manages the Ageing Well in Hart meetings and the action points that arise from them?

# Response

The organisation of the Council is carried out by the Leader and he has assigned people to do that task.

#### Questions from Mr David Turver

# Mr Turver asked:

#### Question I

Given that the Brownfield Register published by the Council in July did not contain any of the brownfield sites identified by the council in the recent housing options consultation, nor many other brownfield sites in the SHLAA or those identified by WeHeartHart, can you give your latest estimate of brownfield capacity in the district now you plan to increase the provision of SANG land?

### Response

The pilot exercise on Brownfield Register followed a guideline to test a Government hypothesis. It was useful in the context of a pilot but less so as an examination of brownfield sites.

On the assumption that the current likely SANG becomes available, after an allowance for our sister authorities in Surrey Heath and Rushmoor, our SANG capacity is 1500 dwellings. This will have to meet the needs of office conversions as well as those other, usually smaller, developments including brownfield ones which cannot for a variety of reasons provide their own SANG. The problem with PDR office conversions is that no necessary infrastructure is provided. Thus the transport capacity rightly highlighted by the questioner's lobby group and others will not benefit from mitigation by PDR conversions.

# Mr Turver asked a supplementary question:

Not all brownfield sites need to be redeveloped under PDR conversion rules – section 106 and other funding could be available. What do you think will be the brownfield cap of the district?

#### Response

The problem we have is limited to a maximum of five sites – that is where you have a problem with the provision of infrastructure.

### **Question 2**

Can you please set out the findings of the recent "Brownfield Study", carried out in conjunction with Eastleigh DC that was supposed to show the art of the possible with urban brownfield sites and tell us when it will be published?

# Response

It is a complex piece of work that is not yet complete. It will be will be published once finalised and at a time when we are satisfied that it addresses the terms of the brief.

# Mr Turver asked a supplementary question:

Are you planning to introduce any policy measures that would restrict the redevelopment of brownfield sites in the district?

# Response

No.

# **Question 3**

Can you tell us when the revised SHMA will be published and can you set out the revised housing target for Hart, taking account of any shortfall we might be expected to build for Rushmoor and Surrey Heath?

### Response

The revised SHMA is still being finalised in co-operation with our HMA partners, taking account of new information on economic growth forecasts and recent migration flows between the housing market area, surrounding areas and the south east. It is important that this piece of evidence provides a robust basis for purposes of defending Hart's, Rushmoor's and Surrey Heath's local plan housing requirements at examination. The authorities are making progress towards this end. The timetable for the study has necessarily been extended to ensure that it is as robust as possible; the risk being that otherwise the Council may not have been in a position to successfully defend its local plan at examination even given the figures are correct. Please note that the delay is not a concern for plan-making, as officers have confirmed that the most up-to-date demographic and household projections do not in themselves imply that a meaningful change has occurred in the HMA's housing situation since the 2014 SHMA (published and available on the Council's website). In addition to considering estimates of the OAHN, our HMA partners will also have to consider the likely available supply of housing over the period to 2032 within their areas. Should Rushmoor and Surrey Heath consider that they have a robust basis for determining whether or not they can meet their OAHN, we can expect further discussions at an officer level. Such discussions will inform both the forthcoming draft local plan and the subsequent pre-submission local plan in 2017. The proposed housing requirement in these documents will set out what we might need to build, taking account of any supply issues for Rushmoor or Surrey Heath.

### Mr Turver asked a supplementary question:

The draft local plan is due to be published in a couple of weeks – can you share with us the housing number assumptions that East Hants are using to prepare the plan?

# Response

No.

# **Question 4**

The NPPF makes clear that appropriate infrastructure should be delivered alongside housing, so can you explain how rail capacity will be increased given that a <u>senior executive of South West trains said in August</u> that mainline services to London are already 20% overcrowded, with a 60% capacity shortfall expected by 2043; there are no plans for more trains stopping at local stations; no plans to extend station platforms; no plans to introduce double decker trains nor to increase parking capacity and that network rail would not be responsible for the costs of widening any road tunnels under the railway?

# Response

The Local Plan will be supported by an up to date Infrastructure Delivery Plan which will use available evidence to support the provision of necessary infrastructure.

There was no supplementary question asked.

# **Question 5**

The current LDS, declares that the plan will comprise of two development plan documents, the Strategy and Sites DPD to be adopted by the summer of 2017 and the Development Management policies to be adopted by August 2018, but we are behind schedule; can you give an update on the current proposed overall timetable for both sets of documents and revised LDS?

#### Response

The Part I Local Plan will be submitted to Cabinet and Council in October seeking authority to undertake a Regulation 18 Consultation, to run for six weeks to mid-December. The agenda for those meetings will include an updated LDS showing the timeline required to get the Part I Plan to submission as soon as practically possible in the first half of next year. The LDS will in turn identify the Part 2 Plan timeline. However, adoption following submission is dependent on the Planning Inspectorate's Examination in Public, and whilst we can estimate the adoption date in practice we have to wait upon the Inspector's pleasure.

# Mr Turver asked a supplementary question:

After the recent decision about Moulsham Lane what does this revised timetable mean for Hart's ability to effectively constrain developers in the meantime?

### Response

Moulsham Lane appeal did not do damage to the 5 year land supply assertions – it will be assisted when we get a new plan in place as this will help address our affordable housing targets. I am not aware of any other planning appeals that will raise that issue between now and next spring.

# **Question 6**

How will the council go about undertaking an overall transport study for the district, taking account of all of the current and proposed developments in and around Fleet, Church Crookham, Yateley, Hartley Wintney and Hook?

# Response

Transport consultants Systra have been commissioned by Hart DC to undertake a Local Plan Transport Assessment using the North Hampshire Transport Model (NHTM). The NHTM was commissioned by Hampshire County Council in 2013.

The Local Plan Transport Assessment (TA) takes account of all completions and commitments (as of 31st March 2016) in the District. The TA is currently being finalised by the Consultants to support the Regulation 18 Local Plan Consultation and it will test the impacts of all the likely development scenarios on the highways network by the end of the Local Plan Period. It will identify increases in vehicle flows, time delays and the operation of junctions in terms of their capacity as a result of each scenario tested.

# Mr Turver asked a supplementary question:

Will this transport study take account of new settlements after 2016 – ones that are mooted at Murrell Green, Pale Lane and Grove Farm?

# Response

It will take account of those settlements that are put forward for adoption in the local plan – we will not be doing it to cover developments that we are not proposing to include.

#### **COUNCIL PROCEDURE RULE 14**

# **QUESTIONS BY MEMBERS**

# **Question from Councillor Shawn Dickens:**

#### Question I

Some environmental activists have recently been promoting monthly refuse collection. Will the Cabinet Member for Environment reassure members that it is not intended for Hart?

# Response

This change is not on the agenda. We are not moving to 4 (or 3) weekly black bin collections.

As part of the waste retender process currently underway we reviewed changes to the collection timescales for residual (black bin) waste. The review did not identify that this would be worthwhile, or acceptable to the majority of residents to do 4 weekly collections or 3.

Harts waste service is currently operating better than any period in the past 5 years, and the tender seeks to build on this, maintaining services broadly as current, whilst increasing recycling and also controlling costs. A working group is currently looking at ensuring the future contract (from 2018 for up to 20 years) specifies what we need now, but does still permit changes in line with technology and social needs in the longer term.

Currently if we moved to monthly collections an advantage might be a small rise in recycling rate which has been seen with councils which have moved to this regime. However, most if not all, the councils which have moved to these collections have introduced a weekly food waste collection. Some Councils have chosen not to separate the food waste out but as yet we have no information on how this has worked or not and for weekly black bin collections would likely cause problems with smell, vermin etc.

The cost of moving to four weekly collections would be lower than current costs for alternate weekly, as you would only be collecting from a quarter of the district every week. However, any savings (financial or environmental) would be cancelled out by the introduction of food waste collections as the costs would increase, along with carbon emissions as there would be more miles travelled, and we look at keeping a sensible balance of cost and quality of service when making decisions

Note that all residual (black bin) waste collected in Hart is currently sent to the Energy Recovery Facility (ERF). The environmental benefits of separating food waste from the residual waste are therefore questionable. Food waste is more effective being processed through the current Energy for Waste infrastructure which we have within Hampshire and if this waste was removed this could lead to these plants needing reconfiguration and minimal benefit.

Currently food waste collection is not a viable option across Hampshire as there are no facilities to process the waste except commercial sites which are costly.

Hart does encourage and provide low cost composting equipment for those residents who want to help the environment.

There was no supplementary question.

#### Questions received from Councillor Alan Oliver:

# Question I

Will the Leader be instructing the East Hants Planning team to release to Members all the Hart SHLAA major site (>100 home) viability/sustainability/deliverability assessment information used to prepare the Spatial Strategy (to be released to Councillors on 11<sup>th</sup> October), including the criteria used by East Hants in their selection of sites in OUR plan?

# Response

The instruction to our planning officers located in Petersfield is to recommend a sound draft plan. Part of that is to publish the evidence base including site viability, sustainability and deliverability. Another part is to use criteria derived from the NPPF and NPPG, which is required to produce a sound plan. The instruction requested is therefore already in place."

There was no supplementary question.

### **Question 2**

Will the Leader/Portfolio Holder of Planning please make available to all members the briefing/contractual information that specifies the work we have asked the East Hants planning team to undertake for us, in order to ensure Members that they have based their work on the wishes of Council that a long term infrastructure led spatial plan was to be prepared and not the short term/minimum housing number plan favoured by your predecessor?"

# Response

I am not aware that the Council have resolved that 'a long term infrastructure led spatial plan was to be prepared'. The instruction given to our planning officers located in Petersfield is to recommend a sound strategy based on our Objectively Assessed Housing Need as derived from the SHMA.

There was no supplementary question.

# **Chief Executives' Report**

- The JCE referred to the Who we are and what we do ..... booklet and encouraged members to pick up a copy. She also asked members to advise of any additions or amendments that should be made in the future.
- The JCE encouraged members to attend the Mental Health and Wellbeing Information Drop In taking place from 10.00 am till 2.30 pm on Friday 14 October in the Hart Centre, and encouraged members to get the message out on the importance of mental health.
- That the JCE had today spoken at the DCN Chief Executives Conference giving an update on devolution followed by the 5 Council's approach.
- That the 5 Councils would be organising the SOLACE South Conference for next year and that this would take place in the Hart area.
- That Patricia Hughes was signing up for Go Sober for October for Macmillan and would circulate around fundraising information.



Council Offices, Farnborough Road, Farnborough, Hants. GU14 7JU Tel: (01252) 398 399

Website: www.rushmoor.gov.uk

Your reference

Our reference

Daryl Phillips Joint Chief Executive Hart District Council Contact Nick Irvine

Telephone 01252 398739

Email Nick.Irvine@rushmoor.gov.uk

Date 28 September 2016

Dear Daryl,

# Potential Housing Delivery in Rushmoor 2014-2032

Further to recent discussions, Rushmoor Borough Council can provide the following information in respect of anticipated housing delivery over the proposed Local Plan period.

By way of background, it is noted that in correspondence from 8<sup>th</sup> October 2014 (sent to Daniel Hawes), initial capacity work undertaken by Officers to establish the availability of land within Rushmoor to meet our own housing need suggested a likely shortfall of approximately 1,800 dwellings for the period up to 2032. This shortfall was established on the basis of the Strategic Housing Market Assessment (SHMA) published in 2014 and was subsequently reduced to 1,600 dwellings at the time of publication of the Rushmoor Local Plan Preferred Approach (June 2015).

You will be aware that the SHMA is currently being updated and we are now working towards a target based on the emerging findings of the 2016 version. A key difference between the 2014 and emerging 2016 version of the SHMA is a reduction in the annual requirement for Rushmoor Borough Council of 34 dwellings per annum.

The total requirement over the 18 year plan period is 7,848 dwellings. Completions to date (2014-16) account for 472 dwellings, leaving a residual requirement of **7,376** dwellings for the period 2016-2032.

Officers have revisited the Strategic Housing and Economic Land Availability Assessment (SHELAA) over the last couple of weeks to update/clarify our current position in respect of housing delivery. The emerging SHELAA net capacity from sites that are considered to be deliverable is approx. **7,800** – **7,900** dwellings. This is broken down as shown overleaf:

Sites with planning permission (5+ units)	4,926
Sites with planning permission (1-4 units)	130
Emerging Site Allocations (excluding Wellesley)	1,530
Recent pre-apps (15/16) subject to positive feedback	688
Call for sites 2016	35
Windfall assumption (30dpa over 18 years)	540

The deliverability of the emerging SHELAA (2016) sites has been appraised by Planning Policy and Development Management Officers and there is a high level of confidence in their deliverability.

### Calculating a Contingency

In terms of building in flexibility to take account of any potential risks to housing delivery over the plan period, it should be noted that there is an historic precedent in Rushmoor for meeting housing targets. Between 2006 and 2010, 1,968 net new homes were built in the Borough, exceeding the 1,700 required by the South East Plan (excluding AUE) over the whole of the South East Plan period to 2026. Subsequently, in preparing the Core Strategy, the Council had to determine an appropriate housing target up to 2027 based on the most up to date evidence available at that time.

Within the Core Strategy, the target for delivery outside of the AUE is 2,100 dwellings between 2010 and 2027 at a rate of 124 dpa. In the first 6 years of delivery, a total of 1,343 net new dwellings have been completed resulting in a residual requirement of 757 dwellings between 2016 and 2027.

The Aldershot Urban Extension (accounting for 3,850 permitted dwellings) is with permission and under construction. Reserved matters applications have been approved for 3 phases so far — Maida (227 dwellings), Gun Hill (107 dwellings), and Cambridge Military Hospital (41 dwellings). The Council is in receipt of a Reserved Matters application for an additional phase — Corunna (270 dwellings). The latest phasing information provided by Grainger indicates completion of the site within the timeframe of the proposed Local Plan.

A review of planning permissions over the past 5 years demonstrates that the lapse rate in Rushmoor is very low – less than 3%.

As such, the in-combination effect of historic over delivery, a very low lapse rate and confidence in the delivery of sites identified within the emerging SHELAA suggests that only a small flexibility is required to be built into the housing delivery target. At present, the projected capacity represents an over-delivery of approximately 7% against the residual requirement and this is considered to be appropriate moving forward.

On the basis of the observations above and subject to the emerging findings being endorsed within the revised SHMA, Rushmoor Borough Council anticipates that it will be in a position to meet its own objectively assessed need over the Local Plan period.

Best Regards,

Nick Irvine
Principal Planning Officer
Planning Policy and Regeneration